[bookmark: _Hlk127205787]Quimper Unitarian Universalist Fellowship
Board of Trustees
Minutes June 26, 2024
RE 2 and Via Zoom

Board members attending in person: Sarah Walker (Chair), Larry Morrell, Bruce Zalneraitis, Liesl Slabaugh (time keeper and process observer), Elizabeth Walker (minutes) 
Board member attending on Zoom: Roseanna Almaee
Board members absent: Rev. Linda Hart (on vacation), Sarah Hull, Jesse Wild, Mary Tyburski (traveling)

Future Board members attending in person: Peg Hunter, Julia Cochrane (tech assistance), Dean Carr, Gary Forbes, Megan Cate, Mary Tucker

Observers: Jenell De Matteo, Kathy Stevenson, Henry Amick

Check-ins

Land acknowledgement:
We acknowledge that these waters, mountains, valleys and shorelines are the traditional territory of the S’Klallam and Chemakum peoples. We will work to restore and sustain their homelands and all living beings.

Meeting Called to Order, 6 pm

Chalice Lighting

Protocol for observers during virtual or hybrid meetings:
· All non-board members will be muted and video turned off
· Observers may be asked to respond to a question (e.g., parliamentarian for a question on process)
· Invited observers with items on the Agenda may be asked to join when that agenda item is being discussed

Approve Meeting Agenda. Motion: Larry. Approved.

Consent Agenda
Approval of Minutes of May 22, 2024, meeting. Motion: Liesl. Approved.

Approve change of status for the Governance Committee and Governance Committee charter (Attachment D). (We actually approved this last month)

Motion to approve consent agenda: Liesl. Approved.
[bookmark: Agenda]
President’s Report – See Attachment A
Minister’s Report – (minister was on vacation)
[bookmark: _Hlk121840242]Treasurer’s Report – See Attachment C
Motion to approve Treasurer’s Report for April, 2024: Roseanna. Approved.
Motion to approve Treasurer’s Report for May, 2024: Larry. Approved.
Motion to approve final budget for FY24-25, fixing small discrepancies (less than 5% was changed). Motion: Roseanna. Approved.

Bruce suggests we should take the out-of-date names (such as previous Treasurers) off all current accounts. Finance Committee should take that on.

The Board approved the following members to sign checks for QUUF, for the year July 1, 2024, to June 30, 2025: Sarah Walker, Megan Cate, Dean Carr, and Mary Tucker.

Reports, Actions, Measurements and Plans to a Sustainable Financial Future (RAMP) Task Force update, with draft charter approval. (Attachment C). Larry and Megan.
Motion to approve charter: Bruce. Approved.

Trustees’ Reports – Congregational Committees

Endowments – Bruce
Approve Columbarium loan repayments (see Attachment C for recommendation). Motion to approve: Roseanna. Approved.

Nominating Committee – Elizabeth. No replacements found yet to fill the vacant Board position or the Chair of Personnel.

Board Task Force and Committee Reports
Communications Committee – Attachment L
Discussion of whether and how to inform the QUUF membership of the start of the Salish Sea Fellowship. A response should collaborate with the ministerial side. General agreement: We should act with love and kindness.

This was tied in to a Board training, led by Larry, with a brief discussion of the book Transforming Conflict.

Developmental Minister contract – Roseanna and Sarah.
Our minister is a contract employee, so in some respects we need to treat her as an employee of the Board. The Board needs to be responsible for this, and we would like her to track the following and share this information with us: her expenses, her work days and sick days, her vacations and sick leaves. Roseanna, as a member of the Board and the Personnel Committee, volunteered to monitor these. Roseanna will report to the Board as needed.

Motion to approve Linda’s contract for the coming year: Bruce. Approved.

This contract is confidential; do not share with others.

Governance Task Force – See Attachment D Not discussed.
Program Council Report – See Attachment J Not discussed.
Denominational Affairs – See Attachment G Not discussed.
Personnel Committee – See Attachment K Not discussed.

Final comments by outgoing Board members

Sarah expresses appreciation for the good collegial work of the 2023-24 Board and looks forward to working with the new Board Members.

Extinguishing the Chalice

ADJOURN 8:15pm

References

Open Questions for QUUF Vision building from 2021 BoT Retreat
Together how can we better meet the spiritual needs of our community?
How can we create a more unified, diverse, equitable and inclusive 
QUUF community for all?
[bookmark: _Hlk127267450]
QUUF Board Covenant (revised 9/14/15)
As Board members of the Quimper Unitarian Universalist Fellowship, we will:

1. Hold in love all that we do for QUUF and the Board. Love serves to make service on the Board a spiritual experience.
2. Listen mindfully and deeply, encourage each other, work toward trusting relationships in order to transcend our individual limitations and achieve a greater result.
3. Seek consensus, honoring dissenting opinions. We will speak with one voice about Board decisions once they are made.
4. Be prepared to achieve the goals we collectively set, keeping in mind the spirit, cooperation, and joy.
5. Resolve our conflicts in a timely manner. Forgive each other and ourselves.
6. Speak honestly and be discerning about what needs to be kept confidential.
7. Express sincere appreciation of each other.
8. Maintain a sense of humor.
9. Represent the congregation by listening to their concerns and dreams and by acting in their best interest.
10. Be guided by the Seven Principles.

[bookmark: AttachmentA]Attachment A
[bookmark: _Hlk101186125]QUUF Board of Trustees
President’s Report – June 26, 2024
1. My priority for this month was to plan, coordinate and preside over the June 9 Annual Meeting. This event was presented in collaboration with multiple members of the Board, Staff, Finance Team and Ministry Council members. The meeting included brief updates on governance, finances and programs as well as a brief feedback activity.
a. The recommended Budget for 2024-2025 was unanimously approved.
b. The delegates for the General Assembly conducted a poll of the Fellowship regarding opinions on the Article II revision vote. The outcome indicated a strong majority preference for approving the revision.
2. I attended the Volunteer Appreciation activity May 31.
3. June 3 I attended the UUA training: “How to have Difficult conversations”.
4. I attended the Western Division President’s meeting June 24.
5. I collaborated with Roseanne on the Developmental Minister Contract, articulated specific goal priorities and accountability for contract terms for the 2024-2025 year.  We met with Linda Hart June 12 to go through the specific points. This contract and goal priorities for the coming year will be reviewed by the Board of Trustees and needs to be signed when Linda returns from vacation after July 17.
6. I worked with incoming board members regarding their intentions for length of terms, officer positions and Liaison roles. These will be officially recognized at the BOT July meeting.
I reviewed the UUA training module: “Tending Congregational Life” and shared with other leaders – we are in communication about potential involvement in this training which relates to membership, Stewardship, and Leadership development.
7. I am in communication regarding Final Budget and salary corrections.
8. Pending tasks in progress:
· Recruitment and Appointment of:
· Board member to assume the remainder of Jesse’s position
· Personnel Committee chair
· Finance Committee Chair
· Community Wildfire Smoke and Heat Safe Spaces project
· New Board: Banking authorizations, building entry cards, notebooks, Conflict of interest disclosure forms, Compilation of Board Calendar events
· Board Retreat planning
· Strategic planning and goal development
· Congregational Vision and Mission workshops for fall and spring
· Compile Board Procedures for the Procedures manual
· Board Procedures for responding to Misconduct and Sexual Misconduct incidents
· Board Charter
· Executive Team Charter
Respectfully,
Sarah Walker, President
QUUF Board of Trustees
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Monthly Minister’s Board Report

No report
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Attachment C
[bookmark: AttachmentC]Treasurer’s Report to the Board
June 20, 2024

The information below summarizes highlights from May 2024 and represents ten months (92%) of the current FY23-24 Fellowship year.
Income:
Current Pledge Income for May of FY23-24 was $15,945 which is $7,374 less than the same period for last year. Total overall income for the month was $28,918 which is $2,720 above the same period for last year. The total income for the first eleven months of FY23-24 is $434,322 which is $75,105 less than last year and 87.6% of the annual budget of $496,020.
Expenses:
The expenses for May were $42,927 which is $530 more than last year for the same month. The total expenses for the first eleven months of FY23-24 are $513,809 and $7,434 greater than last year for the same period. Total expenses for the first eleven months of FY23-24 are 82% of budgeted expenses for the year.
Total net deficit for the first eleven months of FY23-24 is $-73,468 and $76,521 greater than last year (surplus of $3,052) for the same period.

At the end of the first eleven months of the fiscal year our reserves are as follows:
Operating Reserve 		$  55,729
Maintenance Reserve 		$118,153
Capital Reserve 			$  11,679
Total 					$185,561

Balance Sheet as of May 31, 2024:
Assets:
Total Cash: 				$167,873
Investments: 				$254,308
Overall Total Current Assets: 	$422,181
Temp. Restricted Funds: 		$197,564
Permanently Restricted Funds: 	$  17,735

Liabilities:
Current Liabilities: 			$  74,232 	Prior Year: 	  $  67,938
Long-term Liabilities: 		$236,633 	Prior Year: 	   $256,541

Total Net Assets: 	This year:   $2,083,891	Prior Year 	$2,130,438

Annual Pledges Made: 		$392,342
Pledges Received by 5/31/24	$350,129 (87.7%)
Balance Remaining			$  42,213
Annual Pledge Budget: 		$399,000
[image: page1image33307680]
Fulfilling the vision 
A Columbarium for All at QUUF
The Vision
Because a spiritual home should include a place to remember and honor a loved one who has died, the membership of QUUF envisioned a memorial circle and columbarium as part of the expansion to the church in 2008. When the fundraising campaign for the new building came up short, the columbarium was delayed. In 2013 a committed group of visionaries renewed the effort. Through a combination of fundraising, sales, and loans, the dream was made a reality in 2019 when the Memorial Circle and Columbarium was dedicated. 
The Numbers
· Total cost of columbarium project: $143,410
· Fundraising: Sales of niches, plaques, many small gifts and two significant gifts from Shary Irwin and Abby Kimball raised $73,410
· Shortfall: A $70K shortfall was covered by five $10K loans from members and one $20K loan from the endowments fund
· Plan for repayment: sale of niches for $700 and plaques for $500
· As of January 2024, there are 387 of the original 455 niches available 
· Inclusion and Financial Health for QUUF
The Columbarium was dedicated in the Fall of 2019, only a few months before the COVID-19 pandemic altered the world. The impact on QUUF was profound. Finances became strained, four staff positions were eliminated and volunteer efforts to sell niches and plaques ground to a halt. These loans are now coming due just as QUUF is in the midst of a three year plan to regain financial stability. The vision continues to be a memorial space that welcomes all, regardless of ability to pay but that vision can only be achieved once the debt is retired. The Columbarium was always intended to function as an independent fund outside of the operating budget.
Fulfilling the Vision
· As part of working toward returning to financial sustainability, and fulfilling the vision for the 
· Memorial Circle and Columbarium equally accessible to all, the finance committee and board invites loan holders to consider other options to repayment, including:
· Delay of repayment with increased interest of 5% (3 years) or 5.5% (5 years).
· Forgiving loan, or part of the loan, by making it into a tax-deductible gift to QUUF Repayment of some or all of the loan by June 30, 2024 is also an option.
· Every dollar of loan that is made into a gift, gets us one dollar closer to the vision of having a self-sustaining fund, allowing the Columbarium to be accessible to all. 
· One of the five loan holders, Sigrid Cummings, has already forgiven her loan. 
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Endowment Committee Meeting
June 17, 2024
Members Present: Zoe Lamp, Chair; Bruce Zalneraitis; Sandy Tweed and Jean Walat. Absent: Bruce Domazlicky
Guests: Henry Amick (Remotely)
Meeting Began at 10:00 am to determine committee’s recommendation regarding remaining columbarium loans due to expire on June 30.
Bruce shared history of Columbarium funding shortfall ($70,000) and loans made to facilitate its construction:
· Endowments loaned $20,000. This was done with no interest or repayment schedule as once sales exceeded costs of individual loans or operating expenses, further sales revenue would be credited to the endowments fund.
· Five congregants provided loans of $10,000 each. These were for a term of five years at 3% simple interest paid annually. These loan terms expire June 30, 2024. 
· Board members have contacted the 5 members who made these loans to find out what their preferences are regarding their balances:
1. This member forgave the $10,000 loan.
2. This member will forgive half and is willing to reinvest the other half.
3. Wants to be paid out or reinvest for 3–5years.
4. Wants to be paid out or extended for 3 years but only at 6%.
5. Has not been able to meet yet. 
Bruce outlined our current finances relative to the rate of return for each portion of endowments funds:
$64,000 in savings at 0%
$16,000 in US Treasury at 2.5%
$134,000 at Parnassus with current return being approximately 10%.
Considerations discussed: 
• Endowments is ultimately responsible for the loans.
· Monies used if we pay out the loans can only come from the Parnassus fund. US treasury investment is not liquid and savings funds need to be readily available for use (e.g., Affordable housing fund).
· Ethics of our investments still needs to be researched.
· Parnassus investments have historically paid close to 8% but can pay 0% or even lose money. Election year uncertainty.
· No (perhaps 1) new columbarium sales in at least 4 years. In the last four years there has been no promotion of the Columbarium as a resource for members and their families largely due to the disruption caused by the pandemic.
· There is a time burden for both committee members and staff to manage loans.
· Paying out loans streamlines the accounting.
· The $35,000 needed to pay off loans will not be earning interest but will save 5.5-6% that would be owed each year.
After discussion Sandy moved to pay off the remaining loans. Bruce seconded. The motion was unanimously approved.
Bruce will initiate transfer of $35,000 from Parnassus to savings to facilitate paying out the loans pending board approval.
Meeting adjourned at 11:10 AM
Next Meeting: July 18, 2024, 10:00 AM, Fellowship Hall.


Task Force: Reports, Actions, Measurements and Plans (RAMP) to a Sustainable Financial Future
(R.A.M.P. to a Sustainable Financial Future)
Charter
Purpose: To formulate plans, define reports, suggest actions and create measurable goals leading to a sustainable financial future for QUUF.

This supports the Mission of QUUF by enabling QUUF to have a solid financial foundation allowing the members and friends to focus on programming to accomplish the mission.

Consequences of not having this Task Force: QUUF will continue to struggle financially creating distraction from mission.

Reporting Structure: This Task Force reports to the QUUF Board of Trustees.
This Task Force will work with the Finance Committee, the Board, and the Program Council, while keeping the Fundraising Task force aware of our plans and progress.

The initial Task Force Members are: Megan Cate, Board Member, Larry Morrell, past Board Member, the Treasurer, the Congregational Administrator. Others to be added as needed.

Term: This Task Force will remain active to accomplish the Purpose, then disband when the reports, actions, measurements and plans are in place throughout QUUF.

Co-Chairs: Megan Cate and Larry Morrell

Decision-Making: The Task Force will operate via a consensus and, since the suggestions will be implemented by others, the board may need to create policies or request modifications to policies or procedures to meet the Task Force Objectives.

Conflicts: will be handled using tools described in “Transforming Conflict” by Rev. Terasa Cooley and will ask the Healthy Community Team for assistance if needed.

The work product of this Task Force will be the definition of the Reports, identification of required actions with timelines, clear measurements, and the overall plan to achieve financial sustainability.

The Task Force may recommend Budget modifications based on the outcomes of the actions and measurements for the 2024-25 Fiscal Year in consultation with the Finance Committee and may recommend programming priorities for FY 2025-26 in consultation with the Program Council, the Minister and the Finance Committee.

Approved by_________________________     On_____________________

Return to Agenda
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Governance Task Force (Committee) Board Report
June 2024 – Submitted by Frances Loubere

Meeting Schedule: June 12 was our final meeting as GTF. GC will meet monthly beginning on August 14, and then on first Wednesdays from 10 to noon beginning on September 4. Our year beginning celebration party date TBA.

Members: GTF this year: Roseanna Almaee (Board Rep), David Alvarez, Phil Burwell, John Collins, Julia Cochrane (Scribe), Jenell DeMatteo (QUUF Administrator), Diane Haas (PC liaison), Sarah Hull (Board Rep), Frances Loubere (Chair), Christina Tweed (QUUF Tech), Anne Weaver, Jesse Wild (Board Rep).

GTF Transition to GC:
Phil Burwell has agreed to co-chair. Frances Loubere will co-chair for one more year. David Alvarez may transition to be co-chair following that. Other members continuing on include: Julia Cochrane Jenell DeMatteo, Diane Haas, Christina Tweed, Anne Weaver. We discussed recruiting one or two new members with specific skills. We may be joined by a Board rep. We thank our retiring member John Collins for his wise contributions and we thank this year’s Board reps, Sarah Hull, Roseanna Almaee and Jesse Wild!

Board Procedures and Recommendations:
As requested by the Board, GC will develop recommendations for the Conflict and Grievance Policy procedures. We will work on recommendations for other needed Board procedures. This will be on our fall agenda.

Updated Manuals and Glossary: The completed and ongoing Glossary will be posted on our website at the end of June, when our reorganized Policy Manual and Procedures Handbook are posted online. We will revisit this in the fall.

Charter Elements and Best Practices:
GTF with PC input updated charter recommendations, to include best practices – see attached document provided for Board information, not approval. This document will reside in the Procedures Handbook.

ALSO:
The ALSO team requested a Governance Committee consider class for the fall. Deadline for a proposal is August 1. A subcommittee will work on this.

Return to Agenda
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[bookmark: AttachmentH]Denominational Affairs Committee
Denominational Affairs Board Report
June 2024

General Assembly: All delegates were engaged, committed, and conscientious about their role representing QUUF at GA. Below, find the ballot results from GA.

We all feel honored to have the opportunity to serve QUUF, while also deepening our understanding and commitment to Unitarian Universalism.

Next Year: Kathy would like to step down as co-chair of DAC next year. Anyone interested in picking it up? Someone who is leaving the Board would make a great chair. Julia and Kathy will provide guidance.

Submitted 6-23-24 by co-chairs Kathy Stevenson & Julia Cochrane

Final Ballot Results
All Items on Saturday's General Session IV Ballot
were adopted or affirmed

· Proposed Revision to Article II as amended
· Adopt the proposed revision to Article II: 2025 (80.2%)
· Do not adopt the proposed revision to Article II: 499 (19.8%)

· AIW: World on Fire: Humanitarian Work and Climate Change
· Affirm this Action of Immediate Witness 2312 (95.6%)
· Do not affirm this Action of Immediate Witness 107 (4.4%)

· AIW: Centering Love Amidst the Ongoing Impact of COVID-19
· Affirm this Action of Immediate Witness: 1987 (86.1%)
· Do not affirm this Action of Immediate Witness: 321 (13.9%)

· AIW: Solidarity with Palestinians
· Affirm this Action of Immediate Witness: 1655 (73.5%)
· Do not affirm this Action of Immediate Witness: 598 (26.5%)

· Responsive Resolution: UUA GA Support for October 7 Hostages
· Adopt responsive resolution: 1705 (77.0%)
· Do not adopt responsive resolution: 508 (23.0%)
[bookmark: AttachmentI]Return to Agenda

Attachment I
Nominating Committee

none
Return to Agenda
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Program Council – Report to the Minister
June 2024
Program Council
Our focus will be for next year will include helping with the Developmental Minister’s goals, provide lots of opportunities to build community, promote good communication and collaboration, connect all generations in multigenerational activities, get organized for leadership training for Teams, and engage with the Congregational Assessment Tool.
Councils and some highlights:
Community Council
There was lots of good feedback on the Volunteer Appreciation Event and there are plans to make this an annual event.
Homecoming Picnic will be hosted by the Community Council again this year on Sept. 8.
Covenant Groups will use Soul Matters, a UUA curriculum for next year’s groups. There will be a “drop in” Covenant Group to give people a taste of what they are like.
There are 10 hosts already signed up for Circle Suppers for the next program year! They may begin to make personal invitations to people to attend.
New Members Team is looking into expanding their mission to address member retention/engagement but need more members on the team to do this.
Social and Environmental Justice Council
The Housing Project Task Force is getting established. One question we don't know the answer to is what group makes the final decision about how to spend the endowment gift. I believe that since the gift came to the minister and the SEJCouncil, that is where the decision should lie. But more discussion is needed.
UU the vote continues.
Spirit Council
There will be a Spirit council Summit this summer to re-energize and figure out how they can support each other and Linda for Sunday services in the coming year. 
Growth and Learning Council
ALSO (Advancing Learning and Spiritual Opportunities) are requesting classes or fieldtrips for the fall. Two of their members have joined the board and so now they need new members for their Team
AHA is taking a break during the summer.
Operations Council
There will be a DASH /accessibility assessment on Aug. 5. The Council will meet again in Sept.

Submitted by Diane Haas,
Program Council ChairReturn to Agenda

Attachment K
Personnel Committee
June 2024

· Nominations Committee has been contacted by Roseanna and followed up by Mary with regard to recruiting new members for the Personnel Committee. Currently a shortage of Volunteers fellowship-wide.

· Christina is in training to absorb Bookkeeper responsibilities.

· Employee evaluation forms have been distributed to staff and are to be returned to supervisors by July 15. No date has been established for evaluation of Jenell and Beau.

· Edits were made on PC job description which was approved by the Committee. The description is also an overview of the Committee’s yearly responsibilities.

· It was agreed by all that the PC is functional without Chair for the time being and that Chair responsibilities can be divided up at September meeting if needed.

· Regarding the Employee Handbook, any changes that impact the Fellowship’s risk management / finances must be approved by the Board.

· The Committee welcomes Roseanna as the Board Liaison for the coming year and Mary will transition to a voting Member of the Committee!
Submitted by Linda Spratt
June 21, 2024

Return to Agenda
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Communications Committee
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Our QUUF Mission Statement (adopted January 10, 2021)
“We come together to seek our truths,
 honor our diversity,
 serve with love,
 and work for justice in our world.”
Form updated 1/11/24
CHARTER for
MINISTRY COORDINATING TEAM
January 11, 2024
		    Questions

			               Answers


	MISSION: Goals & Purposes
	The purpose of the Ministry Coordinating Team (“MCT”) is to
A Coordinate 	the work of the Ministry, including stewardship, budget development, programing and training opportunities, to meet QUUF strategic goals.
B Assist the Minister in their duties as delegated by the Minister to the MCT,
C Act in lieu of the Minister or the Minister’s designee when they are not available to make a decision normally falling within the purview of the Minister,
D Provide the Minister with recommendations when so requested by the Minister
E Review and discuss controversies brought to the attention of the MCT subject to the Minister making the final decision regarding such a controversy.
F Communicate regularly on progress accomplishing strategic goals to the Board and the Fellowship.
G To gauge the pulse of the congregation

	MEMBERSHIP:
Which council, recruitment
	Members of the MCT are the Called, Senior or Contract Minister, as applicable, and three lay members: Chair of the Program Council, plus two members of the fellowship nominated by the Minister, and such staff members as the Minister deems necessary. MCT is part of the Ministry side of the Shared Governance Model.

	LEADERSHIP, how selected
	The Called, Senior or Contract Minister, as applicable, is the chair of the MCT, sets the agenda, and holds the final authority.

	DECISION MAKING, what process
	Decision making will be with respectful and attentive listening in an attempt to reach consensus. If needed, a binding decision will be made by the Called, Senior or Contract Minister, as applicable.

	CONFLICTS, how will they be managed
	If needed, the Healthy Community Team skill set or the established Grievance policies will be used. The Called, Senior or Contract Minister (as applicable) will have the final decision-making authority.

	MAJOR ACTIVITIES, how they relate to the QUUF Mission Statement
	See Purpose Statement

	SUCCESS, what is and how can success be measured
	QUUF will work in a coordinated and supportive way to accomplish strategic goals.

	BUDGET, Financial needs, any other sources beside General Fund
	MCT Budget to be determined.

	MEETINGS, how often, how noticed and how are its minutes/meetings publicized
	The meeting schedule for the MCT will be decided by the Minister. Minutes will be kept.
Meetings will follow the Open/Closed Meetings Policy.

	[bookmark: _gjdgxs]COMMUNICATION, how does this Team communicate
	The MCT provides regular reports to the Board as part of the Minister’s Report to the Board.

	INCLUSION & EQUITY- how does this Team engage our QUUF goals of being inclusive and equitable.
	The work of the MCT will make the Ministry and programming better at QUUF, so that we can better “serve with love” and “work for justice.” Inclusion and equity will be considered by the Minister when they nominate the two lay persons to the MCT.
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